

Net Journal of Social Sciences
Vol. 11(1), pp. 1-15, January 2023
DOI: 10.30918/NJSS.111.22.026
ISSN: 2315-9774
Full Length Research Paper

Comparison of health, economy, and educational consequences of covid-19 across and within countries¹

Mark Ginsburg

University of Maryland—College Park, USA.

Accepted 13 January, 2023

ABSTRACT

This article sought to document the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on health, economy, and education. While the overall impact of the pandemic has been tremendous, I have also described how the severity of the impact varied across countries and among social groups within societies. The international differences contrasted lower- vs higher-income countries, socialist vs capitalist societies, and nations that did or did not have governments oriented to scientific evidence and populations that trusted the government. Inter-group differences contrasted groups that differed by social economic status, race/ethnicity, and gender. In general, the pandemic reinforced existing inequalities across nations and among social groups within nations. Part of the explanation of the overall impact as well as the differences in the impact of the pandemic include decisions and behaviors of individuals, but the policies and (in)action of governments clearly also played a substantial role.

Keywords: COVID-19 pandemic, educational inequalities, health inequalities, economic inequalities.

Email: mginsburg 49@yahoo.com.

¹This is a revised and substantially expanded version of manuscript, Editorial Note (Dunlop and Ginsburg, 2022), which was developed in consultation with my coeditor of the special issue of the *Journal of Education in Emergencies* focused on "Education in Pandemics" (volume 8, number 3). I should note that at least four other journals organized special issues focused on education during the contemporary pandemic: *Current Issues in Comparative Education* (2022, Volume 24), *Journal of Comparative and International Higher Education* (2022, Summer), *NORRAG* (Special Issue No. 6), and *Prospects* (2020, Volume 49).

INTRODUCTION

Black et al. (2021, p. 48) state that "unsurprisingly, the effects of COVID-19 amplified ... inequalities." In this article, I draw on a wide range of literature to describe and analyze how the COVID-19 pandemic had unequal impacts – in terms of health, economy, and education – on different countries and different groups within various countries.

To begin our discussion, I note that the "word 'pandemic' comes from the Greek *pan* meaning 'all' and *demos* 'the people'" (Qiu et al., 2016-2017, p. 3). And the World Health Organization defines a pandemic as "an epidemic occurring worldwide, or over a very wide area, crossing international boundaries and usually affecting a large number of people" (WHO, 2011; quoting Last, 2001; see also Felman and Simpson, 2020).

Furthermore, while much of the literature I draw on

here centers on the impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic (2019-??), history has been "plagued" by a long list of pandemics (Table 1). And as also shown in Table 1, COVID-19, while killing 6,390,401 people worldwide (as of 29 July 2022), has not been the worst case. That "honor" goes to the 18th Century Great Plagues, which caused 600 million deaths during a one-hundred-year period, followed by the Black Death or Bubonic Plague (1347-1351), which caused 200 million deaths, and the Spanish Flu (1918-1919), which cause 40-100 million deaths (Barry, 2005; Beach et al., 2020; Crosby, 2003; Outka, 2020; Wooliscroft, 2008).

But why do pandemics occur? There is clear evidence that many of the virus-based pandemics erupting during at least the 20th and 21st centuries emerged as a result of transmission from other animals (e.g., bats, birds,

Net J Soc Sci

Table 1. History of Pandemics.¹

Name	Year(s)	Deaths Globally
Antonine Plague	165-180	5 million
Plague of Justinian	541-542	30-50 million
Japanese Smallpox Epidemic	735-737	1 million
Black Death (Bubonic Plague)	1347-1351	200 million
Smallpox	1520	56 million
17 th Century Great Plagues	1600-1699	3 million
18th Century Great Plagues	1700-1799	600 million
Cholera 6 outbreak	1817-1923	1 million
The Third Plague	1855	12 million
Yellow Fever	Late 1800s	100-150 thousand
Spanish Flu ²	1918-1919	40-100 million ³
Russian Flu	1889-1890	1 million
HIV/AIDS	1981-present	25-35 million
Asian Flu	1957-1958	1.1 million
Hong Kong Flu	1968-1970	1 million
SARS CoV-1	2002-2003	770
Swine Flu	2009-2010	200 thousand
MERS CoV (Middle East Respiratory Syndrome)	2012-present	850
Ebola	2014-2016	11.3 thousand
COVID-19 (SARS CoV-2)	2020 (thru 2 August 2022)	6,390,401

¹ Adapted from LePan (2020), Loyola University-Chicago and St. Edwards (2020), Open Society Foundation (2020), and Velikova (2020), with the COVID-19 death figure obtained from WHO (2022).

chimpanzees) to humans (Arnold, 2018; Wallace, 2020). With regard to the coronavirus, some have theorized that it was produced and then somehow escaped from a laboratory in China (Lerner, 2022). However, I agree with Worobey et al. (2022) that the preponderance of evidence indicates that the source of the virus was animals being sold in the "wet market" in that city.

However, we need to seriously consider whether global deforestation and extraction activities have "destroy[ed] ecosystems and disrupt[ed] wildlife ... [This] can therefore be seen as part of the larger planetary ecological crisis or metabolic rift engendered by twenty-first-century capitalism" (Bellamy Foster et al., 2021b, p. 10; Bellamy Foster et al., 2021a; Fraser, 2022; Oliver, 2022; Open Society Foundation Education Program, 2020; Vidal, 2020; Wallace, 2020). Accioly and Macedo (2022, p. 1) elaborate on this point in the introduction to their book, Education, Equality and Justice in the New Normal: Global Responses to the Pandemic:

We deeply believe that the coronavirus pandemic and its educational and societal ramifications cannot be

comprehended through an amorphous approach that reduces the danger ... we face worldwide to biology and medical threats alone. ... [We argue that the] coronavirus became the flashpoint that unveiled how capitalism, particularly through neoliberalism and its "Godification" of the market, had been exploiting and ravaging the planet to the degree that could only lead to its eventual unsustainability (Apple, 2022).

Moreover, Chomsky and Horvat (2020, p. 44) describe the COVID-19 pandemic as stemming from "a colossal market failure" of global capitalism, exacerbated by the savage neoliberal intensification of deep socioeconomic problems. ... Between then [the SARS epidemic of fifteen years ago] and now, labs around the world could have been working on developing protection for potential coronavirus pandemics. Why didn't they? The market signals were wrong." And it is important to remember that disease spreads more easily among people who have other health complications, inadequate housing, and insufficient nutrition – all elements that could be reduced or avoided if the global and local economies were

² There is debate regarding the origins of what became known as the Spanish Flu of 1918-1919. For instance, Kelly (2022a) suggests that "the breeding ground" for the pandemic was in the "army barracks in the Midwest [of the U.S.] ... World War I soldiers ... quickly spread the flu around the world. ... Spain raised the alarm, and that's how that pandemic was mislabeled" (see also Barry, 2005; Outka, 2020). Nevertheless, Outka (2020, p. 9) observes that "some scientists now propose Asia as a possible source, and others find that the location is too difficult to determine."

³ According to Outka (2020, pp. 10-11), the so-called Spanish Flu "was the deadliest pandemic in history in terms of numbers, though the bubonic plague killed a higher percentage of the much smaller existing population. ... [Moreover, in contrast to] "a typical flu season, ... the fatalities were also high among healthy men and women between twenty and forty years of age" (see also Barry, 2005; Griffin and Denholm, 2020).

organized to meet human needs. Additionally, as Taylor and Adler (2020, p. 149) observe, "many people ... perish not solely because of the virus, but because countries don't have the resources or public health infrastructure to handle it. This isn't a natural disaster, in that sense, but a social disaster" (Goodman and Chomsky, 2022; Kelly, 2022b). And, in the provocatively titled book, Coronavirus Criminals and Pandemic Profiteers, Nichols (2022a) argues why so many died and suffered during the pandemic in the U.S. and globally. The volume identifies individual and organizational culprits (e.g., Donald Trump and Pfizer) and describes: crimes, conspiracies and corruption. It rejects the claims of apologists and revisionists who would have us believe that the pandemic was the healthcare equivalent of a 'natural disaster' that would have gone badly no matter who was in charge. It argues that during the period from early 2020 to early 2021, choices were made, decisions were taken, and lies¹ were told that cost not a few lives, but hundreds and hundreds of thousands of lives that did not need to be lost. (Nichols, 2022a, p. 8; Bezruchka, 2022).

HEALTH IMPACT: INFECTION AND MORTALITY RATES DUE TO COVID-19

It is noteworthy that, as of August 2022, when this manuscript was being finalized, the infection and death tolls of the COVID-19 pandemic were still climbing and had already far outdistanced predictions. For example, in 2013, the AIR Worldwide Research and Modeling Group estimated the effects of a pandemic similar to the Spanish Flu occurring today "would result in 188,000-337,000 deaths in the United States alone" (Arnold, 2018, pp. 298-299). And even early on in the COVID-19 pandemic, on 31 March 2020, Dr. Anthony Fauci, the top infectious-disease expert in the country, and Dr. Deborah Birx, who was coordinating the coronavirus response at the time, projected that "the virus might kill as many as 240,000 Americans" (Bosman, 2021, p. 40), a figure that was less than half the actual number of deaths registered by 19 March 2021 (CDC, 2021a) and less than one-fourth the actual number of deaths registered by 2 August 2022 (WHO, 2022) in the United States.

In the midst of this pandemic, it is a challenge to report such statistics. First, the figures available at any point in time are subject to errors in reporting (including insufficient access to testing, limitations of some national health data systems, and outright misreporting).² Second,

¹ Peters and Besley (2021, p. 6) introduce the term, "viral politics," which they define as "the deliberate use of misinformation, innuendo and lies for political purposes that often depend on viral media where truth is no longer considered to be an issue"

the statistics are literally moving targets. For example, on 17 January 2021, approximately when I began doing the research on which this manuscript is based, the World Health Organization (WHO) reported that globally there had been 89,047,781 infection cases and 1,933,110 deaths registered. However, on 2 August 2022, when my research basically concluded, WHO reported that globally there had been 589,834,012 confirmed infection cases and 6,390,401 deaths registered. Importantly, COVID-19 hit in waves, activated by different variants, including Delta and Omicron and its many sub-variants (Al-Shami, 2021).

International differences in infection and death rates

The health impacts of COVID-19 differed significantly across countries, in large part because of the prepandemic situations in societies, but also because of government as well as citizens' actions or inactions in response to the pandemic (Kelly, 2022b; Peters and Besley, 2021). For example, Cave (2022) observes that despite many similarities between the two countries,

Australia's Covid death rate sits at one-tenth of America's, putting the nation of 25 million people (with around 7,500 deaths) near the top of global rankings in the protection of life. ... Australia's Covid playbook produced results because of ... a lifesaving trait that Australians displayed from the top of government to the hospital floor, and that Americans have shown they lack: trust, in science and institutions, but especially in one another (Astra and Zenovic [2022] comparing the U.S. and China).

Silva-Ayçaguer and Ponzo-Gómez (2021, pp. 68-70) provides an overview of some of the results of a study of 16 Latin American countries carried out in March 2021:

Cuba is used as a reference to calculate relative risks ... because it occupies the best position for both indicators in mid-March 2021. In terms of mortality, Uruguay follows, although with an appreciable difference: a crude mortality rate 6.2 times higher, which is still appreciably distant from the rest. In terms of morbidity [infection rate], after Cuba, there are several countries with similar rates. ... The successes of both Uruguay and Cuba in the first months of their respective epidemics ... [can be explained by the ... strengths of [their] ... health systems ... [and their] universal comprehensive healthcare coverage.³

The above-noted Latin American findings coincide with the general argument that there was a differentiation between the socialist and capitalist approaches to the virus. The socialist approach [e.g., in Cuba and Vietnam] is based on 1. Science-based government action, 2. Public sector production of essential materials, 3. Public

² Jerving (2022) reports that the World Health Organization indicated that "excess deaths" from COVID-19 were likely three times higher than what governments reported. Moreover, according to Mazer (2022), the statistics on people experiencing "long COVID" are even challenging to collect and report.

 $^{^3}$ See also Perry's (2022) discussion of "Nicaragua's inconvenient Covid victory."

action mobilised to facilitate social life, 4. Internationalism. In the capitalist states (such as the United States, Brazil, and India), the governments have instead operated in a hallucinatory manner, pretending that the virus is either not real or not contagious ... Forprofit sector firms have failed to provide the necessary equipment, while public action has been hard to galvanise ... (Tricontinental, 2020b, pp. 7-8)⁴

Black et al. (2021), focusing on the pandemic experiences in South Africa and the United States, argue that "COVID-19 is a pandemic of racial capitalism" (p. 49).

To further explore the socialist versus capitalist system COVID-19 realities, we compare the pandemic experience of Cuba and the United States (Burdynska-Schuurman, 2022; Curcio, 2021; Powell et al., 2021). To start with, according to the World Health Organization (WHO, 2 August 2022), the U.S. recorded 2.8 times the number of cases of COVID-19 per 100,000 population than did Cuba (27.131 vs 9.781) and witnessed 4.1 times the number of COVID-19-related deaths per 100,000 population than did Cuba (308 vs 75).5 Urra (2020) outlines three of the factors influencing Cuba's relative success in combatting the disease: "1) the coordinated actions of health agencies and entities working directly together to combat the disease, 2) the merging of science and medical treatment working in coordination with a deep understanding of the solution needed to fight a pandemic, [and] 3) the understanding by the population of the need to comply with measures needed to control the disease." Additionally, Powell et al. (2021, pp. 2188-2189) report that: a unique feature of the Cuban response to COVID-19 has been its nationwide screening effort, which was enabled by the country's strong primary health care system. ... The information was given to the ... family doctor, who ... then provided follow-up to reporting respiratory symptoms. [Furthermore,] strategic-informative communications [on state-run television] related to COVID-19 began early in the pandemic, and health officials regularly provided 'comprehensive stay-at-home messaging' that kept the public up to date and encouraged a collaborative spirit.

To these elements, we need to add the differences between the United States and Cuba in the production and, perhaps more important, the distribution of COVID-19 vaccines. The U.S.'s approach was to direct government funding⁶ to private-sector companies (viz.,

⁴ Tricontinental (2020b, p. 43) qualifies this conclusion by noting that there were "exceptions to these reactions among the capitalist states. Several states in East Asia – such as Japan and South Korea – as well as Australia and New Zealand had been prepared by the SARS outbreak of 2003, and they did not destroy their public health infrastructure in the decades that followed" (see also Waitzkin 2021)

Moderna, Johnson & Johnson, and Pfizer) to develop the vaccines and to administer these without charge to consumers through a network of private entities as well as some county public health organizations, beginning on 14 December 2020 (Cohen, 2020; Frank et al., 2021; Howard and Wright, 2021). In contrast, Cuba mobilized the various state-run biopharma companies to develop 5 vaccines, three of which it began to administer to the population via its extensive set of consultorios or doctors' offices on 12 May 2021 (Augustin, 2022; Beaubien, 2022; Frank and Acosta, 2021; Goodman et al., 2021; Goodman and Valdés-Sosa, 2022; Hosek, 2022; Kunzman, 2021; Meredith, 2022; Powell et al., 2021; Reardon, 2021; Stancil, 2021).7 While the vaccination effort began months earlier in the U.S., Cuba's later start was made up for by a much more rapid and broad-based vaccination campaign. Thus, by 22 February 2022, Cuba had fully vaccinated 88.1% of its population, including people from 2 years of age (Guerra Cabrera, 2021: 2022; Sheridan. Schellekens. 2022), while vaccination rate in the U.S. (66.6%) and the world (62.0%) were substantially lower (WHO, 2022).

Finally, with regard to international variations in COVID-19 indicators, we should note the different orientations of the U.S. and Cuba regarding commitments to vaccinate people around the world (Chintan, 2022). The private companies in the U.S. (Kelly, 2022a), which had been funded by the government to develop and distribute the vaccines, resisted the World Trade Organization's authorizing a waiver on patents so that other countries could produce the vaccines (Green, 2022b; Kelly, 2022a; Nichols, 2022b).8 However, in December 2021, USAID committed \$500 million to distribute vaccines around the world, "if it can secure funding from the U.S. Congress" (Igoe, 2022; but see Kelly and Hodges, 2022; Lazare, 2022). And USAID had previously identified – and began efforts to address - the fact that "simply getting vaccines to countries is only the beginning of the challenge,' given that of 128 low-income and middle-income countries 'only 30% have developed processes to train the large number of vaccinators who will be needed" (Igoe, 2021; World Bank, 2021a). With regard to Cuba, its strategy from the

⁵ Covid-19 statistics obtained at WHO (2022), WHO Coronavirus (COVID-19) Dashboard (https://covid19.who.int/table). Population figures obtained from Worldometers.info World Population by Country (2022) (https://www.worldometers.info/world-population/population-by-country/).

⁶ Nichols (2022b) comments that "the notion that the 'private sector' achieved all this entirely on its own is ... wrong. None of its diagnostics, therapeutics, or

vaccines would exist if the U.S. and other developed countries hadn't the government-funded research before the companies stepped in to exploit it" (see also Frank et al., 2021)

⁷ It is noteworthy that "when it became clear [that Cuba] couldn't manage on its own," primarily because of the impact of the U.S. blockade, solidarity "organizations in the U.S. and Europe ... launched campaigns to collect donations to buy syringes and have them shipped [to Cuba] to help narrow a deficit of as many as 25 million syringes" (Brasileiro, 2021).

⁸ As Lazare and Oamek (2022, p. 12) explain, "Big Pharma has been caught in a big lie. ... Among Big Pharma's talking points [in opposing the waiver was ... that even if we got rid of all intellectual property rules tomorrow, global vaccine supply would not change much. ... [Nevertheless,] on Oct. 22, 2021, the *New York Times* ... identified 10 facilities in India, Brazil, Thailand, South Africa, Argentina, and Indonesia as strong candidates [with] ... existing facilities [and] human capital" (Lazare and Oamek, 2022; Maranges, 2021).

start was to develop more vaccine doses than needed to inoculate its own population, with the explicit plan to distribute its vaccines to other nations at low prices or for free (Guerra Cabrera, 2022a and 2022b; Kunzman, 2021). It began to do so to Argentina, Iran, Mexico, Nicaragua, Venezuela, and Vietnam, beginning in September 2021 (Beaubien, 2022; Kunzman, 2021; Powell et al., 2021: Stancil, 2021), and then on 24 January 2022 announced its commitment to distribute 200 million doses (Goodman and Valdés-Sosa, 2022; Kelly, 2022a; Progressive International, 2022), which will be facilitated once Cuba's vaccine production facilities are certified as meeting WHO standards (Espinosa-Pool, 2021; Fors Garzon, 2022; Garcia, 2022).

Intergroup variation in infection and death rates

Moreover, the health-related impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic have not been uniform within given societies (Black et al., 2021; Goodman and Chomsky, 2022; Katu et al., 2022; Landry, 2022; Leonhardt, 2021). This is the case with respect to both infection and death rates. For instance, within the U.S., according to the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC, 2022b): a) the rate of infection (%Cases/%Population) varied from 0.7 for Asian Non-Hispanics and 0.9 for White Non-Hispanics to 1.7 for Black Non-Hispanics, and 1.4 for American Indians/Alaska Non-Hispanics, and Hispanics/Latinos and b) the rate of dying from COVID-19 (%Deaths/%Population) varied from 0.6 for Asian Non-Hispanics and 1.0 for White Non-Hispanics to 1.5 for American Indians/Alaska Native Non-Hispanics, 1.1 for Black Non-Hispanics, and 0.9 for Hispanics/Latinos.

Moreover, Žižek (2020, p. 88) commented that in the U. S. "Blacks and Hispanics are much more likely to die from the virus than white Americans (Flounders, 2020; Kelly, 2022a; Nichols, 2022a; Powell et al., 2021). Furthermore, while echoing the concerns identified above about racial and ethnic group inequalities in the U.S., Rosenthal and Parra (2021) point to the more negative impact on "poor and working-class populations, and especially elderly and disabled people living in nursing homes and long-term care facilities (along with the perhaps less-documented populations of homeless people and disabled people on the verge of entering nursing homes)."

Interestingly, the race and class figures in the U.S. were likely influenced by political perspectives – and associated acceptance or resistance to recommendations for being vaccinated and wearing masks. In this regard, Leonhardt (2021) reports that "in October [2021], 25 out of every 100,000 residents of heavily Trump counties died from COVID, more than three times higher than the rate in heavily Biden counties (7.8 per 100,000). October was the fifth consecutive month that the percentage gap between the death rates in Trump counties and Biden

counties widened."

With respect to other countries, Accioly and Macedo (2022, p. 2) observe that "the coronavirus and its subsequent ravages ... have had disastrous adverse impacts on nonwhite and lower-class populations ... From Brazil to India ..., socially and economically disadvantaged ethnic groups have had a higher mortality rate due to the coronavirus contagion. ... [These groups] experience both higher rates of contagion and death and less access to quality health care and education." And focusing on South Africa, Zililo Phiri (2021, pp. 48-49) indicates that "the current COVID-19 pandemic cannot be abstracted from the materiality of racial capitalism, white supremacy, and global empire making. COVID-19 blatantly exhibited the social inequalities of South African society that have always been predicated on anti-Black racism and genocide."

ECONOMIC IMPACT OF PANDEMICS

We should note that in addition to the impacts on health, "pandemics have a range of negative social, economic and political consequences" (Qiu et al., 2016-2017, p. 5). That is, as Taylor and Adler (2020, p. 149) explain, "it is not just a health crisis, but an economic crisis, social crisis, and, above all, a political crisis." Here I will focus on the economic impact of the pandemic.

As a historical example, Beach et al. (2020) comment that "the second lesson from 1918 is that it caused an economic contraction, reducing both GDP and employment" (Evans, 2020). And Decerf et al. (2020, p. 2) sought to estimate the social and economic impact of the COVID-19 pandemic, reporting that "as of early June 2020, the pandemic (and the observed private and policy responses) has generated at least 68 million additional poverty years and 4.3 million years of life lost across 150 countries." The early-on impact was also noted by Popa (2020, p. 2): "The COVID-19 crisis could push half a billion more people into poverty globally (Oxfam 2020). Additionally, the ILO (2020) estimated that nearly 25 million jobs could be lost globally due to the coronavirus."

Findings from more recent analyses include:

The impact of the pandemic on world GDP growth is massive. The COVID-19 global recession is the deepest since the end of World War II ... The global economy contracted by 3.5 percent in 2020 according to the April 2021 World Economic Outlook Report published by the IMF, a 7 percent loss relative to the 3.4 percent growth

⁹ Decerf et al. (2020, p. 1) explain that "additional years spent in poverty (PY) are conservatively estimated using growth estimates for 2020 and two different scenarios for its distributional characteristics. Using years of life as a welfare metric yields a single parameter that captures the underlying trade-off between lives and livelihoods: how many PYs have the same welfare cost as one LY. Taking an agnostic view of this parameter, estimates of LYs and PYs are compared across countries for different scenarios."

forecast back in October 2019 (Yeyati and Filippini, 2021, p. 1).

Global growth is expected to decelerate markedly in 2022, from 5.5% to 4.1% ... This reflects the continued disruption caused by COVID-19, as well as supply bottlenecks. ... [Additionally,] the slowdown in global growth from 2021 to 2022 could be sharper if the fast spread of Omicron overwhelms health systems and prompts a re-imposition of strict pandemic control measures in major economies (Quaglietti and Wheeler, 2022).

These same authors highlight differences in economic impact across countries: a) "While virtually every country covered by the IMF posted negative growth in 2020 (IMF 2020b), the downturn was more pronounced in the poorest parts of the world" (Yeyati and Filippini, 2021, p. 1) and b) "Although output and investment in advanced economies are projected to return to pre-pandemic trends next year [2023], they will remain below in emerging market and developing economies" (Quaglietti and Wheeler, 2022).

In terms of within-country inequality in economic impacts of COVID-19, "we can clearly see the ways in which the present [COVID-19] pandemic is fragmented along very familiar fault lines in terms of class and social position" (Taylor and Adler, 2020, p. 149). That is, "people are suffering but not everyone is suffering equally" (Edwards, 2021, p. 30). For example, "just as social distancing and lockdowns were being instituted and unemployment was soaring to the highest levels since the Great Depression, ... the U.S. stock market experienced its biggest increase since 1974 in the week of April 6 to 10" (Bellamy Foster et al., 2021b, p. 10). Additionally, note that "In the midst of this global health, political, economic, and social crisis, it is often women who bear the brunt of the cataclysmic shifts in daily life, from the increasing care work of children, the elderly, and the sick to skyrocketing incidences of gender-based violence, as women ... are quarantined with their abusers" (Tricontinental, 2020a, p. 6).

IMPACT ON EDUCATION

During the 1918-1919 Spanish Flu pandemic educational institutions were closed in various countries for extended periods of time (Arnold, 2018; Guimbeau et al., 2022; La Monica, 2020; Mlynaryk and Makovac, 2020; Outka, 2020; Stern et al., 2009). Similarly, when COVID-19 hit, early childhood education centers, schools, and higher education institutions were closed (Agyapong et al., 2020; Borg and Mayo, 2022; Coutinho and Côco, 2020; Education Cannot Wait et al., 2021; Education International and UNESCO, 2020; Essah et al., 2022; Hale et al., 2021; Jensen et al., 2022; Open Society Foundations Education Program, 2020; Reimers et al., 2021; Săsa, 2020; Schleicher, 2020; UNESCO et al., 2020; Wang, 2021; Wijaya et al., 2020; World Bank,

2020a and 2020c). 10,11 As reported in a study that was updated as of 13 January 2021, "98% of countries have implemented full or partial closures due to COVID-19 ... [and there were] 199 billion closed days of school in 2020" (Grob-Zakhary et al., 2021, p. 4). In addition, a study (REDS), conducted between December 2020 to July 2021 in Burkina Faso, Denmark, Ethiopia, India, Kenya, the Russian Federation, Rwanda, Slovenia, the United Arab Emirates, Uruguay, and Uzbekistan, found that: all 11 countries ... reported at least one period of physical school closure in response to the COVID-19 pandemic, during which most schools were closed for the majority of students. The periods of school closure varied within and across countries, mostly starting in the Northern Hemisphere in the Spring of 2020, and lasting one to two months in the Russian Federation and Denmark to almost a year in the United Arab Emirates. In addition to this large variation in the duration of school closures, there were also differences in the participation of students in schooling and the modes, media, and teaching methods used in these periods (Meinck et al., 2022, p. xvii; see also Corwith and Ali, 2022).

According to more recent data released by UNESCO on International Day of Education (5 October 2021), "schools are currently open in most countries of the world (135). In a small number of countries (25), schooling has been temporarily suspended by extending the end-of-year break. Only a dozen countries have opted to close schools and pivot to fully remote rather than in-person learning since the outbreak of the Omicron variant. This is in stark contrast with the same period last year when schools were closed, and learning was fully remote in 40 countries" (UNESCO, 2022a).¹²

The strategy of distance education is also mentioned by UNESCO et al. (2020, p. 6): "As schools closed around the world to limit the spread of COVID-19, governments moved quickly to offer remote learning options, including through online platforms, television, radio and paper-based take-home packages" (Cameron et al., 2021; Crompton et al., 2021; Einhorn, 2020; Mladenova et al., 2020; UNESCO et al., 2020; Wijaya et al., 2020; Zhao, 2020).

However, Nóvoa and Alvim (2020, p. 37) note the challenges faced by government authorities, who "were dependent on platforms and content made available by private companies and were not even able to ensure

¹⁰ And such actions also contributed to hunger. Especially in countries having school feeding programs: "with classrooms closed for months because of the pandemic, millions of children are going hungry" (Flounders, August 2020, p. ⁹⁾

¹¹ Hoechner and Idris (2022) document how in northern Nigeria Qur'anic school students were seen by authorities as the source of the pandemic and as dangerous (i.e., as potential terrorists); these perceptions served to justify forced Qur'anic school clearances and student deportations.

¹² As an example, Green (2022) notes that Uganda's "22-month school closure ... [which ended in January 2022, represents] the longest pandemic-related shutdown in the world."

digital access for all students" (Elliot et al., 2022).

Evidence indicates that students were not satisfied with their remote learning experiences (e.g., see Mok et al., 2021). Moreover, the implementation of various distance education strategies created serious challenges for both teachers and parents. While in many contexts "the best answers" to the closure of schools during the pandemic "came from the teachers themselves" (Nóvoa and Alvim, 2020, p. 37; Education International and UNESCO, 2020; Lewin, 2020), 13 we should note that teachers were challenged to reimagine and seek to continue their interactions with their students (Davis and Payan-Luna, 2022; Inal, 2022; Iyengar, 2020; Lassoued et al., 2020; Motala and Menon, 2020; Wang, 2021). 14 Moreover, teachers also faced additional health and family-care responsibilities (Saini, 2022).

And for parents and other caregivers, who in normal times perform many educational roles with their children, found themselves with increased demands on their time and energy resources. With their children at home during what would have been school hours and with their children perhaps gaining access to online instruction, parents would be expected to supervise and offer assistance to their children's cognitive and socioemotional learning (Chabbott and Sinclair, 2020), despite not necessarily having the training to do so (Brown, 2022; UNESCO et al., 2020) and despite the increase in other family-care responsibilities. The impact of such challenges on parents is evidenced by the results of a nationally representative survey of 3,338 households administered in March and April 2020 in the U.S.: "Roughly 51% of eligible survey respondents indicated that at least one of their children was struggling with distance learning. ... [P]arents with children who struggled with distance learning experienced elevated mental health distress [i.e., anxiety, depression]" (Cassandra et al., 2021, p. 62; see also Davis et al., 2021).

Moreover, the various distance education strategies, while effective to varying degrees (e.g., Lassoued et al., 2020), certainly exacerbated the inequalities in educational access across and within countries (see also Borg and Mayo, 2022; Crompton et al., 2021; Mok et al., 2021; Zahir, 2022). For instance, with respect to international inequalities, Chabbott and Sinclair (2020, p. 7) observe that: a significant proportion of students—mainly those who were already under-resourced and at risk of under-achieving—had limited or no access to ICT.

... The negative impact of closures was especially severe in LMICs [lower and middle-income countries], where textbooks are often the main teaching technology and a significant proportion of students (sometimes the majority) still do not have their own copies (Abioui et al., 2020; Cameron et al., 20221; UNESCO et al., 2020.)

In relation to inequalities within nations, Schleichner, 2020, p. 1) explains:

The COVID-19 pandemic ... hit the most vulnerable hardest. ... Students from privileged backgrounds, supported by their parents ..., could find their way past closed school doors to alternative learning opportunities. Those from disadvantaged backgrounds often remained shut out when their schools shut down. This crisis has exposed the many inadequacies and inequities in our education systems – from access to the broadband and computers needed for online education, and the supportive environments needed to focus on learning, up to the misalignment between resources and needs. (Abioui et al., 2020; Arnove, 2020; Corcoran et al., 2022; Einhorn, 2020; Iyengar, 2020; Lassoued et al., 2020; Wijaya et al., 2020).

If there is a silver lining for those youth and families who have not had access to online platforms to continue their learning during the pandemic, it is that they largely escaped being targeted online by corporations that have been acquiring and selling their data. The Open Society Foundations Education Program (2020, p. 6) points to "significant concerns about data privacy and rights" (Ávila and Saranović, 2020; Lassoued et al., 2020; Opertti, 2021). However, the concern is not just about corporations' exploitation of personal data; it is also about governments' invasion of privacy. As Zuboff and Avila (2020, p. 235) mentions in a dialogue article discussing the book, The Age of Surveillance Capitalism: The Fight for a Human Future at the New Frontier of Power, "the last time ... [we witnessed] the massive expansion of the surveillance state and surveillance capitalism was 9/11 [i.e., September 11, 2001]."

As a consequence of the closure of educational institutions, despite various mitigation strategies, it has been estimated or found to lead to significant learning losses, which some suggest have the potential to affect future adults' economic productivity and earnings (Einhorn, 2020; Kuhfeld et al., 2020a and 2020b; Soudien, 2020; UNESCO et al., 2020; World Bank, 2020a and 2020c). For instance, d'Orville (2020, p. 11) comments: with the spread of the virus, the education system is now facing an entirely new and massive crisis. According to UNESCO et al. (2020), more than 87% of the world's student population—over 1.5 billion learners in 165 countries—have been affected by the temporary

¹³ Thus, Education International (2021) indicates that "on World Teachers' Day, 5 October [2021], education unionists from all corners of the globe gathered to pay tribute to teachers and education support personnel lost during the COVID-19 pandemic, to honour their legacy, and to demand safe working conditions in education" (Peske, 2022).

¹⁴ Carter et al. (2022), drawing on a survey of teachers and school administrators in Rwanda in August 2020, report greater access to and use of technological devises for remote teaching by male and younger teachers as well as by teachers working in "better-resourced schools."

¹⁵ Falisse et al. (2022) report that, in the Democratic Republic of Congo, the combination of the pandemic and the recently introduced abolition of school fees led to a worsening of parent-teacher relations and an increase in teachers exiting the profession after schools reopened.

closure of educational institutions. Not since World War II have so many countries around the world seen schools and educational institutions go into lockdown at around the same time and for the same reason. Extended school closures may not only cause loss of learning in the short term, but also diminish human capital and economic opportunities for children and youth over the long term.

And, based on a simulation conducted in the first year of the COVID-19 pandemic by the World Bank (2020c, p. 2), it was estimated that "COVID-19 could result in a loss of 0.6 years of schooling adjusted for quality, bringing down the effective years of basic schooling that children achieve during their schooling life from 7.9 years to 7.3 years." In contrast, however, UNESCO Institute for Statistics et al. (2022, p. 11) report that based on studies in Burkina Faso, Burundi, Côte d'Ivoire, Kenya, Senegal, and Zambia, "students at the end of primary schooling have maintained learning outcomes in reading and mathematics since the onset of the pandemic, at least until mid-2021."

Similarly, Russo et al. (2020, p. 2) argue that "existing educational inequalities have been significantly increased through measures to contain the spread of the virus" (Borg and Mayo; Open Society Foundation Education Program, 2020; Stewart, 2021). According to the World Bank (2020a, p. 5), "the crisis was not equally distributed: the most disadvantaged children and youth[, including refugees,] had the worst access to schooling, highest dropout rates, and the largest learning deficits" (see also Boujikian et al., 2022; Cameron, 2021; Menashy and Zakharia, 2022). And we should mention that "the combination of being out of school and the loss of family livelihoods caused by the pandemic may leave girls especially vulnerable and exacerbate exclusion and inequality — particularly for persons with disabilities and other marginalized groups" (World Bank, 2020c, p. 3; UNESCO, 2022b).17

Inequality of education impacts of the pandemic has arisen not only across social groups within countries but also across countries. For instance, UNESCO and the International Association for the Evaluation of Educational Achievement report, based on the "REDS" study conducted in 11 countries (see above listing)

¹⁶ Several possible reasons are offered for this: "a) learning gains that may have otherwise been achieved since the previous assessment may have been suppressed by the pandemic; b) students already on track to achieving the MPLs [Minimum Proficiency Levels for achieving SDG 4.1.1b] may have been less impacted by the COVID-19 disruption; c) low proportion of students meeting the MPLs in historical assessments makes decline difficult to observe; d) students may already have recovered from any learning loss by the time they undertook the assessment. ... [and] families, schools, and educational systems were able to offset much of the impact of the disruption" (UNESCO Institute for Statistics et al., 2022, pp. 11-12).

between December 2020 and July 2021.

In Burkina Faso, Rwanda, Kenya, Ethiopia, and India, varying proportions of school leaders reported that their schools did not offer any teaching and learning provisions during the disruption. In the remaining six RED countries—all with higher Human Development Index measures—all schools were reported to continue to offer teaching and learning provisions during the disruption (Meinck et al., 2022, p. xvii; see also UNESCO, 2022a).

Add to this the fact that "education spending lost space in national budgets of low- and lower-middle income countries in 2021 and 2022 ... in contrast with trends observed in [upper-middle and high-income countries,] where education as a share of total government budgets was stable in 2019-2021 and 2022 [was] higher than in 2019" (World Bank Group et al., 2022, p. 2). And Stromquist (2020, p. 49) observes that "COVID-19 and the likely long economic recovery from it are worsening the already low budgets confronting many governments in developing nations." Furthermore, Lewin (2020, pp. 19-20) predicted that "the amount of grant aid from donors plateau and may fall, as the appetite for aid to education comes under increasing pressure from new domestic priorities and economic recession" and that lower-income and lower-middle-income countries "will suffer more than OECD countries from reductions in domestic revenue, making educational financing more difficult" (see also World Bank, 2020b).

CONCLUSION

In this article, I have drawn on an extensive body of literature describing the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on health, the economy, and education. While the overall impact of the pandemic has been tremendous, I have also discussed how the severity of the impact varied across countries and among social groups within societies. The international differences contrasted lowervs higher-income countries, socialist vs capitalist societies, and nations that did or did not have governments oriented to scientific evidence and populations that trusted the government. Within countries the impacts differed by social economic status, race/ethnicity, and gender (although the literature reviewed gave less attention to the latter). In general, the pandemic reinforced existing inequalities across nations and among social groups within nations.

Part of the explanation of the overall impact as well as the differences in the impact of the pandemic include decisions and behaviors of individuals, but the policies and (in)action of governments clearly also played a substantial role (Aten, 2021; Klein, 2020). For instance, Escotet (2022, p. 73) states that the dramatic, negative impact of COVID-19 on education and learning was due to "inappropriate education systems" as well as "globally fragile health structures and human services." And

¹⁷ Moreover, "the importance of reopening schools should be noted, first and foremost, not only through the lens of missed education, but in recognition of the role of schools as places of protection for other rights, including protection from gender violence and domestic abuse" (Open Society Foundations Education Program, 2020, p. 23).

Neelon et al. (2021) conclude that the higher rates of cases and deaths in the second half of 2020 in U.S. states led by Republican governors (compared with those led by Democratic governors) "may reflect policy differences that could have facilitated the spread of the virus."

However, I would also stress how economic inequalities – internationally and across social groups within societies – facilitated the unequal health and education experiences stemming from the COVID-19 pandemic. In this regard, it is worth quoting the words of Pope Francis (2021), included in a letter he wrote to the World Bank and the International Monetary Fund in advance of their spring 2021 civil society meetings: "The notion of recovery cannot be content to a return to an unequal and unsustainable model of economic and social life, where a tiny minority of the world's population owns half of its wealth. ... A spirit of global solidarity also demands at the least a significant reduction in the debt burden of the poorest nations, which has been exacerbated by the pandemic."

Arundhati Roy (2020) observes that "historically, pandemics have forced humans to break with the past and imagine their world anew. This [Coronavirus] one is no different. It is a portal, a gateway between one world and the next" (Arnove, 2020, p. 43). With regard to the future within the health sector, one should note that "the COVID-19 pandemic erased decades of progress in the fight against life-threatening antibiotic-resistant bacteria, also known as 'superbugs," which the World Health Organization identifies as "one of the 10 greatest public health threats to humanity" (Gillis, 2022). And Hotez (2021) stressed the need for "vaccine diplomacy" in order to prevent - or, at least, minimize the impact of - future pandemics. Furthermore, the staff of the World Politics Review (2022) make an important point that "the novel coronavirus ... revealed the flaws in a global health architecture headed by the World Health Organization ... but [noted that] the WHO has also been intentionally hobbled by member states in how aggressively it can react to public health crises out of concerns over sovereignty." The challenges faced by the global (and various nations') health architecture became apparent even before COVID-19 had receded from focus; cases of Monkeypox, which had been endemic in various African countries for years, began to proliferate in Europe and the U.S. in May 2022, leading the World Health Organization to declare another health emergency - in addition to COVID-19 and Polio (Axe, 2022; United Nations, 2022a and 2022b). 18 Moreover, even as Monkeypox was spreading around the world, although "the majority of WHO member states were in favor of a legally binding instrument ... on pandemic prevention,

preparedness, and response," there were differences in which of the two WHO Constitution articles should be used for that purpose (19 or 21) (Ravelo, 2022).

With regard to the education sector, I agree with Castle et al. (2021, p. 78) that "COVID-19 highlights the importance of strengthening the resilience of education systems in developed and developing countries alike." Such efforts in terms of policy and practice should consider that "in response to [the COVID-19 pandemic]. many stakeholders collaborated to create novel ways of sustaining education at times when this was very challenging. ... There is much to be learned from studying these [thirty-one] innovations, particularly when it comes to supporting the necessary transformation of schools and school systems around the world" (Reimers and Opertti, 2021, p. 39, see also International Commission on the Futures of Education, 2020; Reimers et al., 2021). 19 At the same time, we need to recognize that "the pandemic has made visible the entanglement of social. economic, and planetary crises, creating an opening for a critical reconceptualization of education. ... This position acknowledges that our [human-centered] ways of thinking and doing created conditions for the pandemic, the climate crisis and widespread social, racial, and economic injustice, and recognizes these habitual toxic ways of thinking and doing are disseminated through education" (Molloy Murphy, 2021, p. 130). Similarly, in line with Giroux and Filippakou (2022), I believe that we need to move beyond what they call "pandemic pedagogy"— "a pedagogical virus that erodes the modes of agency, values, and civic institutions central to a robust democracy" (p. 37) and which "functions ... to shape human agency, desire, and modes of identification ... in the logic of consumerism while privileging a hyper form of masculinity and legitimating a friend/enemy distinction" (p. 35; Accioly and Macedo, 2022).

REFERENCES

Abioui, M., Dades, M., Kostyuchenko, Y., Benssaou, M., Martínez-Frías, J., M'Barki, L., Ezaidi, S., Aichi, A., Di Cencio, A., Garzarella, A., and Neto de Carvalho, C. (2020). COVID-19 and education in Morocco as a potential model of concern for North Africa: A short commentary. International Journal of Ethics Education, 5: 145-150.

Accioly, I., and Macedo, D. (2022). Moving beyond the slow death of neoliberalism to a life-centered education: An introduction. In I. Accioly and D. Macedo (eds.), Education, equality and justice in the new normal: Global responses to the pandemic (pp. 1-14). London: Bloomsbury Publishing.

Agyapong, S., Asare, S., Essah, P., Heady, L., and Munday, G. (2020). Learning in crisis: COVID-19 pandemic response and lessons for students, faculty, and Vice Chancellors in sub-Saharan Africa. Education sub-Saharan Africa (ESSA). Retrieved from: https://essaafrica.org/.

 $^{^{18}}$ According to the WHO Health Emergency Dashboard (https://extranet.who.int/publicemergency/#), 23,351 cases and 8 deaths from Monkeypox were listed as of 2 August 2022.

¹⁹ Reimers and Opertti (2021) group the 31 innovations in terms of the areas they supported: a) student-centered learning, b) deeper learning, c) socioemotional development and well-being, d) teacher and principal professional development, and e) family engagement.

- Al-Shami, S. (2021, June 15). COVID-19 in the Middle East and North Africa: Power point presentation. Arab Barometer. Retrieved from: https://www.arabbarometer.org/wp-content/uploads/Arab-BarometerAl-Shami-MEI-Presentation-June-15-2021.pdf.
- Apple, M. (2022). Critical analysis and the Covid-19 crisis: An interview with Michael W. Apple." In F. Mizikaci & E. Ata (eds.), Critical Pedagogy and the Covid-19 Pandemic: Keeping Communities Together in Times of Crisis (pp. 53-70). London: Bloomsbury Academic.
- Arnold, C. (2018). Pandemic 1918: Eyewitness accounts of the greatest medical holocaust in modern history. New York: St. Martin's Press.
- **Arnove**, R. (**2020**). Imagining what education can be post-COVID-19. Prospects, 49: 43-46. Retrieved from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11125-020-09474-1
- Astra, R. and Zinevich, B. (2022, January 6). Yes, there really were only two COVID deaths in mainland China in 2021. Here's how they did it. Liberation: Newspaper of the Party for Socialism and Liberation. Retrieved from: https://www.liberationnews.org/yes-there-really-were-only-two-covid-deaths-in-mainland-china-in-2021-heres-how-they-did-it/.
- Aten, M. (2021). Transnational kleptocracy and the COVID-19 pandemic: Containing the spread. Washington, DC: National Endowment for Democracy. Retrieved from: https://www.ned.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/Global-Insights-Transnational-Kleptocracy-COVID-19-Pandemic-March-2021.pdf.
- Augustin, E. (2022, January 5). Cuba's vaccine success story sails past mark set by rich world's Covid efforts. The Guardian. Retrieved from: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/jan/05/cuba-coronavirus-covid-vaccines-success-story?fbclid=IwAR1xkzItEoluO-Ujwm2OxRRy3FZq-WpDO_s_LyVQezKLsRZhHZxvm4vqYYc.
- Ávila, R. and Saranović, S. (2020). Digital colonialism and COVID-19. In Renata Ávila and Srećko Horvat (eds.), Everything must change! The world after COVID-19 (pp. 119-132). New York: OR Books.
- Axe, D. (2022, August 1). It may be too late to stop Monkeypox becoming endemic in the U.S. and Europe: It's our fault. The Daily Beast. Retrieved from: https://www.thedailybeast.com/it-may-be-too-late-to-stop-monkeypox-becoming-endemic-in-the-us-and-europe?ref=scroll.
- **Barry**, J. (2005). The great influenza: The story of the deadliest pandemic in history. New York: Penguin Books.
- Beach, B., Clay, K. and Saavedra, M. (2020, August). The 1918 influenza pandemic and its lessons for COVID-19. NBER Working Paper No. 27673. Retrieved from: https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w27673/w27673.pdf.
- Beaubien, J. (2022, February 1). A small island nation has cooked up not 1, not 2 but 5 COVID vaccines. It's Cuba! NPR: Goats and Soda: Stories of Life in a Changing World. Retrieved from: https://www.npr.org/sections/goatsandsoda/2022/02/01/1056952488/a-small-island-nation-has-cooked-up-not-1-not-2-but-5-covid-vaccines-its-cuba.
- **Bellamy Foster**, J., Clark, B., and Holleman, H. (**2021a**, June). Capital and the ecology of disease. Monthly Review, 73(2): 1-23.
- **Bellamy Foster**, J., Jonna, R. J., and Clark, B. (**2021b**, January). The contagion of capital: Financialized capitalism, COVID-19, and the great divide. Month Review, 72 (8): 1-19.
- Bezruchka, S. (2022). Inequality kills us all: COVID-19's health lessons for the world. New York: Routledge.
- Black, S., Spreen, C. A., and Vally, S. (2021). Education, Covid-19 and care: Social inequality and social relations of value in South Africa and the United States. Southern African Review of Education, 26 (1): 40–61.
- Borg, C. and Mayo, P. (2022). The lost generation? Educational contingency in viral times: Malta and beyond. In I. Accioly and D. Macedo (eds.), Education, equality and justice in the new normal: Global responses to the Pandemic (pp. 99-11). London: Bloomsbury Publishing.
- **Bosman**, J. (2021, March 5). Half a million Americans are gone. The Week [originally published in the New York Times], pp. 40-41.
- **Boujikian**, M., Carter, A., and Jordan, K. (2022). The sandbox model: A novel approach for iterating while implementing A case study of

- how the sandbox method enabled the adaptation of a WhatsApp education programme during COVID-19 in Lebanon. Journal of Education in Emergencies, 8 (3): 215-228. Retrieved from: https://inee.org/resources/sandbox-model-novel-approach-iterating-while-implementing-emergency-education-program.
- **Brasileiro**, A. (**2021**, June 18). Cuba decided to make its own COVID-19 vaccines. Now it needs syringes. Miami Herald.com. Retrieved from: https://www.miamiherald.com/news/nation-world/world/americas/cuba/article252183433.html.
- Brown, C. S. (2022). Remote family engagement through virtual tutoring: An emergency response to support children, families, and students (Field Note). Journal of Education in Emergencies, 8 (3): 229-244. Retrieved from: https://inee.org/resources/remote-familyengagement-through-virtual-tutoring-emergency-response-supportchildren.
- **Burdynska-Schuurman**, N. (**2022**, March 10). Healthcare for human rights, not profits: what the U.S. can learn from Cuba's Coronavirus response. Alliance for Global Justice. Retrieved from: https://afgj.org/healthcare-for-human-rights-what-the-us-can-learn-from-cuba-in-2022?eType=EmailBlastContent&eld=fea97668-c549-46e4-9fff-64bec7f59a21.
- Cameron, L. (2021). The impact of school closures in crisis-affected contexts. NORRAG Special Issue No. 6: 37-41. Retrieved from: file:///C:/Users/HP/Downloads/norrag-special-issue-06-english.pdf.
- Cameron, L., with contributions from N. Kapur and N. Aviles Nunez (2021a). No education, no protection: What school closures under COVID-19 mean for children and young people in crisis-affected contexts. New York: Interagency Network for Education in Emergencies (INEE) and The Alliance for Child Protection in Humanitarian Action. Retrieved from: https://inee.org/resources/noeducation-no-protection.
- Carter, E., Cortez Ochoa, A., Leonard, P., Nzaramba, S., and Rose, P. (2022). School leaders' and teachers' preparedness to support education during the COVID-19 emergency in Rwanda. Journal of Education in Emergencies, 8 (3): 164-201. Retrieved from: https://inee.org/resources/school-leaders-and-teachers-preparedness-support-education-rwanda-during-covid-19.
- Castle, C., MacEwen, L., and Séguin, T. (2021). Strengthening education systems after COVID-19: How states can – and why they must – build back resilient. NORRAG Special Issue No. 6: 78-81. Retrieved from: file:///C:/Users/HP/Downloads/norrag-special-issue-06-english.pdf.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) (19 March 2021a). COVID data tracker. Retrieved from: https://covid.cdc.gov/covid-data-tracker/#cases_totalcases.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) (24 February 2022a). COVID data tracker. Retrieved from: https://covid.cdc.gov/covid-data-tracker/#cases_totalcases.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) (24 February 2022b). Risk for COVID-19 infection, hospitalization, and death by race/ethnicity. Retrieved from: https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/covid-data/investigations-discovery/hospitalization-death-by-race-ethnicity.html.
- **Chabbott**, C. and **Sinclair**, M. (**2020**). SDG 4 and the COVID-19 emergency: Textbooks, tutoring, and teachers. Prospects, 49: 51-57. Retrieved from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11125-020-09485-y.
- Chintan, R. (2022, January 10). Cuba shows an alternative to big pharma hegemony through global solidarity. Peoples Dispatch. Retrieved from: https://peoplesdispatch.org/2022/01/10/cuba-showsan-alternative-to-big-pharma-hegemony-through-global-solidarity/.
- Chomsky N. and Horvat, S. (2020). COVID-19: What is at stake? In Renata Ávila and Srećko Horvat (eds.), Everything must change! The world after COVID-19 (pp. 39-47). New York: OR Books.
- Cohen, J. (2020, May 12). Unveiling 'warp speed,' the White House's America-first push for a coronavirus vaccine. Science. Retrieved from: https://www.science.org/content/article/unveiling-warp-speed-white-house-s-america-first-push-coronavirus-vaccine.
- Corcoran, S. L., Pinnock, H., and Twigg, R. (2022). Home learning for children in low-income contexts in a pandemic: An analysis of 2020 survey results from Syria and the DRC (Research Article). Journal of Education in Emergencies, 8 (3): 80-107. Retrieved from:

- https://inee.org/resources/home-learning-children-low-income-contexts-during-pandemic-analysis-2020-survey-results.
- Corwith, A., and Ali, F. (2022). The 2020 pandemic in South Sudan: An exploration of teenage mothers' and pregnant adolescent girls' resilience to continue their education. Journal of Education in Emergencies, 8 (3): 80-107. Retrieved from: https://inee.org/resources/2020-pandemic-south-sudan-exploration-teenage-mothers-and-pregnant-adolescent-girls.
- Coutinho, A. and Côco, V. (2020). Educação infantil, políticas governamentais e mobilizações em tempos de pandemia [Early Childhood Education, government policies and mobilizations in times of pandemic]. Praxis Educativa, 15: 1-15. Retrieved from: https://www.revistas2.uepg.br/index.php/praxiseducativa.
- Crompton, H., Jordan, K., Wilson, S., and Nicolai, S. (2021). "Making visible" inequality: Remote learning with technology during COVID-19. NORRAG Special Issue No. 6: 62-63. Retrieved from: file:///C:/Users/HP/Downloads/norrag-special-issue-06-english.pdf.
- **Crosby**, A. (2003). America's forgotten pandemic: The influenza of 1918, 2nd edition. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Curcio, P. (2021, July 17). Multidimensional war against the Cuban people. RESUMEN Latinoamericano and the Third World. Retrieved from: https://www.resumen-english.org/2021/07/multidimensionalwar-against-the-cuban-people/.
- d'Orville, H. (2020). CÓVID-19 causes unprecedented educational disruption: Is there a road towards a new normal? Prospects, 49: 11-15. Retrieved from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11125-020-09475-0.
- Davis, C., and Payan-Luna, G. (2022). Improving social emotional health: Expansion of teacher and students wellbeing during the COVID-19 crisis in Honduras (Field Note). Journal of Education in Emergencies, 8 (3): 202-214. Retrieved from: https://inee.org/resources/improving-social-emotional-health-expansion-teacher-and-student-wellbeing-during-covid-19.
- Davis, C., Grooms, J., Ortega, A., and Rubalcaba, J. (2021, January-February). Distance learning and parental mental health during COVID-19. Educational Researcher, 50 (1): 61-64.
- Decerf, B., Ferreira, F., Mahler, D., and Sterck, O. (2020). Lives and livelihoods: Estimates of the global mortality and poverty effects of the COVID-19 pandemic. IZA Institute of Labor Economics Discussion Paper Series No. 13549. Retrieved from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0305750X21001765.
- **Dunlop**, E., and **Ginsburg**, M. (2022). "Editorial note." Journal on Education in Emergencies, 8 (3): 5-16. Retrieved from: https://inee.org/resources/editorial-note-journal-educationemergencies-volume-8-number-3.
- Education Cannot Wait, Inter-Agency Network for Education in Emergencies, and UN Girls' Education Initiative (2021). Call for gender equality to be at the center of COVID-19 education crisis recovery efforts. Retrieved from: https://mail.google.com/mail/u/0/#inbox/FMfcgxwLsmdtgqQTbPfPSbgSvsXzkVjx.
- Education International (2021, October 20). Education unions around the world pay tribute to educators lost to COVID-19 and call for safe working conditions in education. Education International. Retrieved from: https://www.ei-ie.org/en/item/25429:education-unions-around-the-world-pay-tribute-to-educators-lost-to-covid-19-and-call-for-safe-working-conditions-in
 - education?utm_source=ActiveCampaign&utm_medium=email&utm_c ontent=Education+news+in+focus&utm_campaign=InFocus+EN+22+Oct+2021&vgo_ee=UKRW624e2Xq7dXB0qyQRC9SYFmrMikCwlKFARSZoYAo%3D.
- Education International and UNESCO (2020, 14 December). Education International and UNESCO call for educators to be considered a priority group in COVID-19 vaccinations. Retrieved from: https://www.ei-ie.org/en/detail/17079/education-international-and-unesco-call-for-educators-to-be-considered-a-priority-group-in-covid-19-vaccinations?utm_source=ActiveCampaign&utm_medium = email&utm_content=Education+news+in+focus&utm_campaign=In+Focus+January+2021+EN&vgo_ee=UKRW624e2Xq7dXB0qyQRC9S YFmrMikCwlKFARSZoYAo%3D.
- Edwards. Z. (2021). Racial capitalism and COVID-19. Monthly Review, 72(10): 21-32.
- Einhorn, E. (2020). When COVID-19 closed schools, black-hispanic-

- poor-kids took biggest hit in math, reading. Retrieved from: https://www.nbcnews.com/news/education/when-covid-19-closed-schools-black-hispanic-poor-kids-took-n1249352.
- Elliot, K. E, Mathew, K., Fan, Y., and Mattson, D. (2022). Educating during a health emergency: An integrative review of the literature from 1990 2020 (Research Article). Journal of Education in Emergencies, 8 (3): 18-49. Retrieved from: https://inee.org/resources/educating-during-health-emergency-integrative-review-literature-1990-2020.
- Escotet, M. A. (2020) Pandemics, leadership, and social ethics. Prospects, 49:73–76. Retrieved from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11125-020-09472-3.
- **Espinosa-Pool**, R. (**2021**, December 2). Cuba to update domestic vaccine to battle Omicron. Aljazeera. Retrieved from: https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/12/2/cuba-to-update-domestic-vaccine-to-battle-omicron.
- Essah, P., Lawson, L., Asare, S., Samson, K., Agyapong, S., Konin, S., Abreh, M. K., Mills, C. A., Nyame, G., Oduro, G. Y, Takyiakwaa, D., and Odame Dans, T. (2022). Case studies on the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic and the responses from West African universities: Final Report. Education Sub Saharan Africa (ESSA). Retrieved from: https://essa-africa.org/.
- Evans, R. (2020, December 29). Spread far and fast: What can we learn from the 1918 pandemic? The Nation, pp. 32-35. Retrieved from: https://www.thenation.com/article/society/1918-covid-catharine-arnold/.
- Falisse, J. B., Brandt, C., Mukengere Basengezi, J., Gupta, S., Kanyerhera, D., Marion, P., Nyabagaza, P., Safari, I., Marchais, G., and Matabish, S. (2022). La mise en oeuvre de la gratuité de l'enseignement primaire en contexte de crise. Covid-19 et réforme de l'enseignement au Sud Kivu, RD Congo [Implementing free primary education in a crisis context: COVID-19 and education reform in South Kivu, Democratic Republic of the Congo (Article de Recherche). Journal of Education in Emergencies, 8 (3): 50-79. Retrieved from: https://inee.org/resources/implementing-free-primary-education-crisis-context-covid-19-and-education-reform-south.
- Felman, A. and Sampson, S. (2020, March 30). What We Know About Pandemics. Medical News Today. Retrieved from: https://www.medicalnewstoday.com/articles/148945.
- **Flounders**, S. (**2020**, August). Unfolding crisis: It doesn't have to be this way! In S. Flounders & L.S. Hin (eds.) Capitalism on a ventilator: The impact of COVID-19 on China & the U.S. (pp. 2-13). New York: World View Forum.
- Fors Garzon, E. (2022, April 21). Cuba advances in presenting anti-Covid-19 vaccines to WHO. Prensa Latina. Retrieved from: https://www.plenglish.com/news/2022/04/21/cuba-advances-in-presenting-anti-covid-19-vaccines-to-who/.
- Francis, Pope [Jorge Mario Bergoglio] (2021, 4 April). Message of His Holiness Pope Francis to the World Bank Group and International Monetary Fund. Retrieved from: https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/statement/2021/04/07/message-of-his-holiness-pope-francis-to-the-world-bank-group-and-international-monetary-fund.
- Frank, M., and Acosta, N. (2021, October1). Cuba aims to fully inoculate 90% of residents against COVID-19 by December. Reuters. Retrieved from: https://www.reuters.com/world/americas/cuba-aims-fully-inoculate-90-residents-against-covid-19-by-december-2021-10-01/.
- Frank, R., Dach, L., and Lurie, N. (2021, May 14). It was the government that produced COVID-19 vaccine success. Forefront. Retrieved
- https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/forefront.20210512.191448/. **Fraser**, N. (**2022**). Cannibal capitalism: How our system is devouring democracy, care, and the planet – and what we can do about it. London: Verso.
- Garcia, A. (2022, January 6). Cuba takes measures against the Omicron variant as world cases soar. RESUMEN Latinoamericano and the Third World. Retrieved from: https://www.resumenenglish.org/2022/01/cuba-takes-measures-against-the-omicronvariant-as-world-cases-soar/.
- Gillis, M. (2022, July 14). WHO calls pandemic-fueled 'superbug' surge

- one of humanity's greatest threats. Retrieved from: https://www.wishtv.com.
- Giroux, H., and Filippakou, O. (2022). Militarization in a time of pandemic crisis. In I. Accioly and D. Macedo (eds.), Education, equality and justice in the new normal: Global responses to the pandemic (pp. 29-38). London: Bloomsbury Publishing.
- Goodman, A., and Chomsky, N. (2022). Chomsky on Trump's disastrous Coronavirus response, Bernie Sanders, and what gives him hope. In I. Accioly and D. Macedo (eds.), Education, equality and justice in the new normal: Global responses to the pandemic (pp. 15-27). London: Bloomsbury Publishing.
- Goodman, A., and Valdés-Sosa, M. (2022, January 27). Despite U.S. embargo, Cuba aims to share homegrown vaccine with global south. Retrieved from: https://www.democracynow.org/2022/1/27/cuba _beat_covid_despite_us_embargo?utm_source=Democracy+Now%2 1&utm_campaign=9bdee8de96-Daily_Digest_COPY_01&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_fa2346a853-9bdee8de96-191668609.
- Goodman, A., Pérez Rodríguez, R., and Lindsay, R. (2021, April 9). How Cuba beat the pandemic: From developing new vaccines to sending doctors overseas to help others. Democracy Now. Retrieved from: https://www.democracynow.org/2022/1/27/cuba_beat_covid_despite_us_embargo?utm_source=Democracy+Now%21&utm_cam paign=9bdee8de96-Daily_Digest_COPY_01&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_fa2346a853-9bdee8de96-191668609.
- Green, A. (2022a, February 18). After 22 months closed, Uganda's schools are struggling. DEVEX. Retrieved from: https://www.devex.com/news/after-22-months-closed-uganda-s-schools-are-struggling-102691?access_key=&utm_source=nl_newswire&utm_term=article&utm_content=cta&mkt_tok=Njg1LUtCTC03NjUAAAGCq7C8_TNe0LV_-LICxADRulazPaORTYpLDw8jJN2rfrJPHY0J82RUZrv_YtE0c5tWlj7p47r8fWh3VJjsxGQhnutNTR3XahTML8jEiDez6236is.
- Green, A. (2022b, June 17). WTO finally agrees on a TRIPS deal. But not everyone is happy. DEVEX. Retrieved from: https://www.devex.com/news/wto-finally-agrees-on-a-trips-deal-but-not-everyone-is-happy-103476?access_key=&utm_source=nl_news wire&utm_term=article&utm_content=text&mkt_tok=Njg1LUtCTC03NjUAAAGFEE4_3XS5bgmN25qOOhGsm16tQ3A5wCPwkxRIX_D75gA_nCg_evdIY00AOK4abZeZ77iqxn0sfIF2CTuMTWPJZYb9Ni7fBNdDI8lWdKWJdjbiQ8A
- Griffin, D., and Denholm, J. (2020). Lessons from 4 other global pandemics throughout history. Retrieved from: https://medicalxpress.com/news/2020-04-lessons-global-pandemicshistory.html.
- Grob-Zakhary, R., Bollington, A., Harb, D., Crowder, B., and Taylor, A. (2021, 25 January). On year of school disruption. Zurich: Insight for Education. Retrieved from: https://img1.wsimg.com/blobby/go/104fc 727-3bad-4ff5-944f-c281d3ceda7f/20210125_One%20year%20of% 20school%20disruption_Insight.pdf.
- Guerra Cabrera, A. (2021, October 13). Cuba: The Americas leader in vaccinations. RESUMEN Latinoamericana and the Third World. Retrieved from: https://www.resumen-english.org/2021/10/cuba-the-americas-leader-in-vaccinations/.
- Guerra Cabrera, A. (2022a, January 31). Cuba: Internationalism of vaccines (part 1). Marxism-Leninism Today. Retrieved from: https://mltoday.com/cuba-internationalism-of-vaccines/.
- Guerra Cabrera, Á. (2022b, February 3). Cuba: Internationalism of vaccines (part 2). RESUMEN Latinoamericano and the Third World. Retrieved from: https://www.resumenenglish.org/?s=Vaccine+internationalism&x=16&y=13.
- Guimbeau, A., Menon, N., and Musacchi, A. (2022, in press). Short and medium-run health and literacy impacts of the 1918 Spanish Flu pandemic in Brazil. Economic History Review. Retrieved from: https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/ehr.13155.
- Hale, T., Angrist, N., Goldszmidt, R., Kira, B., Petherick, A., Phillips, T., Webster, S., Cameron-Blake, E., Hallas, L., Majumdar, S., and Tatlow, H. (2021). A global panel database of pandemic policies" (Oxford COVID-19 Government Response Tracker). Nature Human Behaviour, 5 (April): 529–538. Retrieved from: https://www.nature.com/articles/s41562-021-01079-8.pdf.

- Hoechner, H., and Idris, S. S. (2022). Scapegoating the usual suspects? Pandemic control and the securitization of qur'anic education in Northern Nigeria (Research Article). Journal of Education in Emergencies, 8 (3): 108-135. Retrieved from: https://inee.org/resources/scapegoating-usual-suspects-pandemic-control-and-securitization-quranic-education.
- Hosek, J. R. (2022, March 16). Big pharma vs. little Cuba: Why Cubans trust vaccines and how they're helping vaccinate the world. The Conversation. Retrieved from: https://theconversation.com/big-pharma-vs-little-cuba-why-cubans-trust-vaccines-and-how-theyre-helping-vaccinate-the-world-178119.
- Hotez, P. (2021). Preventing the next pandemic: Vaccine diplomacy in a time of anti-science. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Howard, K., and Wright, C. (2021, February 11). Operation warp speed: Accelerated COVID-19 vaccine development status and efforts to address manufacturing challenges. U.S. Government Accounting Office. Retrieved from: https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-21-319.
- Igoe, M. (2021, 18 March). Billions of COVID-19 vaccines, one problem: Who will deliver them? Retrieved from: https://www.devex.com/news/billions-of-covid-19-vaccines-one-problem-who-will-deliver-them-
 - 99432?access_key=&utm_source=newsletter&utm_medium=newswir e&utm_content=text&mkt_tok=Njg1LUtCTC03NjUAAAF8QK0FqvQH 9FaNkIYwRplob4wuZSMkXVZ8ICqWS9-
- dgt0S_dKsupycsM74VVilzIXuJOeNvkqDVWoMYZLmNyNo4ePWtmX 3qcy4ADpYsreEwfF6LLM.
- **Igoe**, M. (**2022**, February 4). US global COVID-19 response shifting from vaccine supply to uptake. DEVEX. Retrieved from: https://www.devex.com/news/us-global-covid-19-response-shifting-from-vaccine-supply-to-uptake-102584.
- Inal, K. (2022). Critical pedagogy confronts technology: Responses to the challenges of the new education reality during the pandemic." In F. Mizikaci and E. Ata (eds.), Critical pedagogy and the Covid-19 pandemic: Keeping communities together in times of crisis (pp. 233-246). London: Bloomsbury Academic.
- International Commission on the Futures of Education (2020).

 Education in a post-COVID world: Nine ideas for public action. Paris: UNESCO Digital Library. Retrieved from: https://www.unesco.org/en/articles/education-post-covid-world-nine-ideas-public-action.
- International Labor Organization (ILO) (2020, March 18). Almost 25 million jobs could be lost worldwide as a result of COVID-19, says ILO. Press release. Geneva: ILO. Retrieved from: https://www.ilo.org/global/about-the-ilo/newsroom/news/WCMS_738742/lang--en/index.htm.
- **Iyengar**, R. (**2020**). Education as the path to a sustainable recovery from COVID-19. Prospects, 49: 77-80. Retrieved from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11125-020-09488-9.
- Jensen, T., Marinoni, G., and van't Land, H. (2022). Higher education one year into the COVID-19 pandemic: Second IAU global survey report. International Association of Universities (IAU). Retrieved from: https://www.iau-aiu.net/The-Second-IAU-Global-Survey-Report-onthe-Impact-of-COVID-19.
- Jerving, S. (2022, May 5). WHO: Excess deaths from COVID-19 pandemic 3 times more than reported. DEVEX. Retrieved from: https://www.devex.com/news/who-excess-deaths-from-covid-19-pandemic-3-times-more-than-reported-103157?access_key=&utm_source=nl_newswire&utm_term=article&
 - utm_content=cta&mkt_tok=Njg1LUtCTC03NjUAAAGEOAO5luG765-88ZrZNugLjeK_uMhRu_co2ld_2yQSQdggGNMsraXhUBezUJeyAle W9SrX6rVJYW75_RjDlerTOFhNmhDgS2OLSxR_UoofGQ38lPk.
- Katu, L., Sánchez, C., and Renaud Camarg, D. (2022). Resisting and re-existing on earth politics for hope and "buen vivir". In I. Accioly and D. Macedo (eds.), Education, equality and jJustice in the new normal: Global responses to the pandemic (pp. 139-149). London: Bloomsbury Publishing.
- Kelly, M. (2022a, February 3). Pandemic exposes U.S. health care crisis. Workers world. Retrieved from: https://www.workers.org/2022/02/61529/.

- Kelly, M. (2022b, January 11). Profit plague feeds omicron surge. Workers world. Retrieved from: https://www.workers.org/2022/01/61038/.
- Kelly, M. L., and Hodges, L. (2022, February 15). Why this USAID official is optimistic the U.S. can get the world vaccinated. Heard on "all things considered." NPR: Goats and soda: Stories of life in a changing world. Retrieved from: https://www.npr.org/sections/goats andsoda/2022/02/15/1080707913/why-this-usaid-official-is-optimistic-the-u-s-can-get-the-world-vaccinated.
- Klein, N. (2021, March 16). Coronavirus capitalism And how to beat it. Intercept. Retrieved from: https://theintercept.com/2020/03/16 /coronavirus-capitalism/.
- Kuhfeld, M., Soland, J., Tarasawa, B., and Johnson, A. (2020a, November). Projecting the potential impact of COVID-19 school closures on academic achievement. Educational Researcher, 49 (8): 549-565. Retrieved from: https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.3102/0013189X20965918.
- Kuhfeld, M., Tarasawa, B., Johnson, A., Rizek. E., and Lewis, K. (2020b, November). Learning during COVID-19: Initial findings on students' reading and math achievement and growth. Collaborative for Student Growth Brief, NWEA Research. Retrieved from: https://www.nwea.org/content/uploads/2020/11/Collaborative-brief-Learning-during-COVID-19.NOV2020.pdf.
- Kunzman, M. (2021, December 12). Cuba and COVID: An update. International Institute for the Study of Cuba, University of Buckingham. Retrieved from: https://cubastudies.org/cuba-and-covid-an-update/.
- La Monica, M. (2020, June16). 3 lessons from how schools responded to the 1918 pandemic worth heeding today. The conversation. Retrieved from: https://theconversation.com/3-lessons-from-how-schools-responded-to-the-1918-pandemic-worth-heeding-today-138403.
- Landry, C. (2022, April 7). The color of Covid: Racial inequities in the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic. Alliance for Global Justice. Retrieved from: https://afgj.org/color-of-covid?eType=EmailBlast Content&eld=fea97668-c549-46e4-9fff-64bec7f59a21.
- Lassoued, Z., Alhendawi, M., and Bashitialshaaer, R. (2020). An exploratory study of the obstacles for achieving quality in distance learning during the COVID-19 pandemic. Education Sciences, 10 (232): 1-13. Retrieved from: https://www.mdpi.com/2227-7102/10/9/232.
- Last, J. M. (ed.) (2001). A dictionary of epidemiology, 4th edition. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Lazare, S. (2022, May 5). One year ago, Biden promised to support generic vaccines for the world. That's amounted to nothing. In These Times. Retrieved from: https://inthesetimes.com/article/trips-waiverwto-biden-covid-vaccine-apartheid-south-africa
 - summit?link_id=2&can_id=cfd8be97ba9de3bac9acb599c4411fcd&so urce=email-one-simple-trick-to-protect-workers-from-inflation-how-to-stand-in-solidarity-with-ukraine-
 - 2&email_referrer=email_1535690___body_2000890&email_subject=bidens-unfulfilled-vaccine-promise-abortion-rights-are-workers-rights.
- Lazare, S. and Oamek, P. (2022, January). Big pharma's big lie. In These Times, 46(1): 12-13.
- Leonhardt, D. (2021, November 8). COVID gets even redder. New York Times. Retrieved from: https://news.yahoo.com/covid-getseven-redder-191319465.html.
- **LePan**, N.s (**2020**, March 14). Visualizing the history of pandemics. Visual Capitalist. Retrieved from: https://www.visualcapitalist.com/history-of-pandemics-deadliest/.
- Lerner, S. (2022, May 19). Jeffrey Sachs presents evidence of possible lab origin of COVID-19. The Intercept. Retrieved from: https://theintercept.com/2022/05/19/covid-lab-leak-evidence-jeffrey-sachs/?utm_medium=email&utm_source=The%20Intercept%20News letter.
- **Lewin**, K. (**2020**). Contingent reflections on coronavirus and priorities for educational planning and development. Prospects, 49: 17-24. Retrieved from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11125-020-09480-3.
- Loyola University-Chicago and St. Edwards School (2020).

 Pandemics: Past & present. Website developed for Secondary Social Studies Methods Course, Spring 2020 & Children's Literature

- Course, Spring 2020. Retrieved from: https://www.pandemics.education/history.
- Maranges, G. (2021, December 26). The Latin America AstraZeneca deal: A bitter-sweet feeling. RESUME Latinoamericano and the Third World. Retrieved from: https://www.resumen-english.org/2021/12/the-latin-america-astrazeneca-deal-a-bitter-sweet-feeling/.
- Mazer, B. (2022, June 15). Long COVID could be a 'mass deterioration event': A tidal wave of chronic illness could leave millions of people incrementally worse off. The Atlantic. Retrieved from: https://www.theatlantic.com/health/archive/2022/06/long-covid-chronic-illness-disability/661285/.
- Meinck, S., Fraillon, J., and Strietholt, R. (2022). The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on education: International evidence from the Responses to Educational Disruption Survey (REDS). Paris: UNESCO and International Association for the Evaluation of Educational Achievement (IEA). Retrieved from: https://unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000380398.
- Menashy, F., and Zakharia, Z. (2022, forthcoming). Crisis upon crisis: Refugee education responses amid COVID-19. Peabody Journal of Education, 97 (3): 309-325. Retrieved from: https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/epdf/10.1080/0161956X.2022.20798 95?needAccess=true&role=button.
- Meredith, S. (2022, January 13). Why Cuba's extraordinary COVID vaccine success could provide the best hope for low-income countries. CNBC. Retrieved from: https://www.cnbc.com/2022/01/13/why-cubas-extraordinary-covid-vaccine-success-could-provide-the-best-hope-for-the-global-south.html?fbclid=lwAR1lprHkJZtr2w940xrUvbkPWCaD1TM-VkTdqJfllcp0EMxsUQo-a6xW8QA.
- **Mladenova**, T., Kalmukov, Y., and Valova, I. (**2020**). COVID-19 A major cause of digital transformation in education or just an evaluation Test. TEM Journal, 9 (3): 1163-1170. Retrieved from: https://doi.org/10.18421/TEM93-42.
- Mlynaryk, J., and Makovac, D. (2020, May 13). Looking back: The 1918 flu pandemic and its impact on education in Ontario. Retrieved from:
 - https://www.oise.utoronto.ca/oise/News/2020/The_1918_flu_pandemic_and_education_in_Ontario.html.
- Mok, K. H., Xiong, W., and Nor Bin Aedy Rahman, H. (2021). COVID-19 pandemic's disruption on university teaching and learning and competence cultivation: Student evaluation of online learning experiences in Hong Kong. International Journal of Chinese Education, 10 (1): 1-20. Retrieved from: https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/epub/10.1177/22125868211007011.
- Molloy Murphy, A. (2021). Relinquishing management: Implications of the pandemic for the climate crisis. NORRAG Special Issue No. 6: 130-132. Retrieved from: file:///C:/Users/HP/Downloads/norragspecial-issue-06-english.pdf.
- Motala, S. and Menon, K. (2020). In search of the 'new normal': Reflections on teaching and learning during Covid-19 in a South African university." Southern African Review of Education, 26(1): 80-99. Retrieved from: https://journals.co.za/doi/epdf/10.10520/ejc-sare-v26-n1-a6.
- Neelon, B., Mutiso, F., Mueller, N., Pearce, J., and Benjamin-Neelon, S. (2021, January 6). Associations between governor political affiliation and COVID-19 cases, deaths, and testing in the United States. PubMed Central. Retrieved from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7587838/.
- **Nichols**, J. (2022a). Coronavirus criminals and pandemic profiteering: Accountability for those who caused the crisis. New York: Verso.
- Nichols, J. (2022b, January 26). How Pfizer cashed in on the pandemic. The Progressive Magazine. Retrieved from: https://progressive.org/magazine/pfizer-cashed-in-pandemic-nichols/?utm_source=THE+PROGRESSIVE+UPDATED+LIST&utm_campaign=6fe8706130-EMAIL_CAMPAIGN_2018_08_06_08_55_COPY_01&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_194f0c7083-
- 6fe8706130-186819877&mc_cid=6fe8706130&mc_eid=4a0a3abf99. **Nóvoa**, A., and **Alvim**, Y. (**2020**). Nothing is new, but everything
- has changed: A viewpoint on the future school. Prospects, 49: 35-41. Retrieved from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11125-020-09487-w.
- Oliver, I. (2022, October 20). "Cannibal capitalism" is eroding society's

- basic structures: Nancy Fraser talks about work, debt, and a breakdown of shared meaning. New Republic. Retrieved from: https://newrepublic.com/article/168198/cannibal-capitalism-destroying-societys-basic-structures-nancy-fraser-interview.
- Open Society Foundations Education Program (2020, September-December). Mapping of education responses to the COVID-19 pandemic (Internal report). New York: Open Society Foundations.
- **Opertti**, R. (**2021**, February 21). Education in a post-COVID world: Additional considerations. IBE In Process Reflection No. 43. Geneva: UNESCO International Bureau of Education. Retrieved from: https://unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000375522.
- Oxfam (2020). Dignity not destitution. Briefing paper. Washington, DC: Oxfam America. Retrieved from: https://www.oxfamamerica.org/explore/research-publications/dignity-not-destitution/.
- Perry, J. (2022, 23 November). Nicaragua's inconvenient Covid victory: Western media covered up its success. Unherd. Retrieved from: https://unherd.com/2022/11/nicaraguas-inconvenient-covid-victory/?eType=EmailBlastContent&eld=b2865bb0-5774-4298-97f4-6829e5c022a9.
- Peske, H. (2022, June 23). Reflections on the pandemic and the power of teachers. National Council on Teacher Quality. Retrieved from: https://www.nctq.org/blog/Reflections-on-the-pandemic-and-thepower-of-teachers.
- Popa, S. (2020). Reflections on COVID-19 and the future of education and learning. Prospects, 49: 1-6. Retrieved from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11125-020-09511-z.
- Powell, M. A., Erwin, P., and Mas Bermjo, P. (2021, December). Comparing the COVID-19 responses in Cuba and the United States. American Journal of Public Health, 11 (12): 2186-2193. Retrieved from:
- https://ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/10.2105/AJPH.2021.306526.
- Progressive International (2022, January 25). Cuba pledges "lifesaving package" of COVID-19 vaccine support to global south at Progressive International briefing. Retrieved from: https://progressive.international/wire/2022-01-25-cuba-pledges-lifesaving-package-of-covid-19-vaccine-support-to-global-south-at-progressive-international-briefing/en.
- Qiu, W., Rutherford, S., Mao, A., and Chu, C. (2016-2017). The pandemic and its impacts. Health, Culture and Society, 9-10: 1-11. Retrieved from: http://hcs.pitt.edu.
- Quaglietti, L., and Wheeler, C. (2022, January 2011). The global economic outlook in five charts. World Bank's Voice Blog. Retrieved from: https://blogs.worldbank.org/voices/global-economic-outlookfive-charts-1.
- Ravelo, J. L. (2022, July 21). Majority of WHO member states want legally binding pandemic instrument. Retrieved from: https://www.devex.com/news/majority-of-who-member-states-want-legally-binding-pandemic-instrument-
 - 103669?access_key=&utm_source=nl_newswire&utm_term=article&utm_content=cta&mkt_tok=Njg1LUtCTC03NjUAAAGFxlzUrfyjqFJztyRYn9_E1e8Vs6XnFhFSnMDdrHOqw70lj9G3hKMP_OvCcRDTezF6lcll6mBWK2tAdM8dpEeif9CUnxUanlolGKmna2ACCDCC4rg.
- Reardon, S. (2021, 2 December). Cuba's bet on COVID vaccines is paying off. Nature, 600: 15-16. Retrieved from: https://media.nature.com/original/magazine-assets/d41586-021-03470-x/d41586-021-03470-x.pdf.
- Reimers, F. and Opertti, R. (2021, November). Educational innovation during a global crisis. In F. Reimers and R. Opertti (eds.), Learning to build back better Futures for education: Lessons from educational innovation during the COVID-19 pandemic. Geneva: UNESCO International Bureau of Education.
- Reimers, F., Amaechi, U., Banerji, A., and Wang, M. (eds.) (2021). An educational calamity: Learning and teaching during the COVID-19 pandemic. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University.
- Rosenthal, K., and Parra, A. (2021, October 1). COVID, disablement, and the "return to normal". Monthly Review. Retrieved from: https://monthlyreview.org/2021/10/01/covid-disablement-and-the-return-to-normal/?mc_cid=5e1c5606eb&mc_eid=ba5f2eae7d.
- Roy, A. (2020, 3 April). The pandemic is a portal. Financial Times. Retrieved from: https://www.ft.com/content/10d8f5e8-74eb-11ea-

- 95fe-fcd274e920ca.
- Russo, K., Magnan, M. -O., and Soares, R. (2020). The pandemic that widens inequalities: COVID-19 and the education system in Quebec/Canada [A pandemia que amplia as desigualdades: a COVID-19 e o sistema educativo de Quebec/Canadá]. Práxis Educativa, 15: 1-28. Retrieved from: https://doi.org/10.5212/PraxEduc.v.15.15915.073.
- Saini, R. (2022). Using "positioning" theory to analyze a female school teacher's experiences with care work during COVID-19 in India: Towards decolonizing feminist research. Current Issues in Comparative Education, 24 (1): 41-60.
- Schellekens, P. (2022, June 2). Cuba is one of the world's most-vaccinated countries: Cuba stands apart from most other countries when it comes to vaccine coverage and pandemic outcomes. Retrieved from: https://pandem-ic.com/cuba-is-one-of-the-worlds-most-vaccinated-countries/.
- Schleicher, A. (2020). The impact of COVID-19 on education: Insights from Education at a Glance 2020. Paris: Organization of Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). Retrieved from: the-impact-of-covid-19-on-education-insights-education-at-a-glance-2020.pdf (oecd.org).
- Sheridan, M. B. (2022, June 18). How Cuba became a pioneer in covid-19 vaccines for kids. Washington Post. Retrieved from: https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2022/06/18/cuba-coronavirus-vaccine-abdala-soberana/.
- Silva-Ayçaguer, L.C. and Ponzo-Gómez, J. (2021, July-October). A year in the COVID-19 epidemic: Cuba and Uruguay in the Latin American context. Translated from the Spanish and reprinted with permission from the Revista Cubana de Higiene y Epidemiología 59: 65-73. Original Retrieved from: http://www.revepidemiologia.sld.cu/index.php/hie/article/view/1063.
- Soudien, C. (2020). Complexities of difference and their significance for managing inequality in learning: Lessons from the COVID-19 crisis. Prospects, 49: 59-67. Retrieved from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11125-020-09486-x.
- Stancil, K. (2021, November 24). Cuba's homegrown COVID-19 vaccines poised to protect millions in poor nations. Common Dreams. Retrieved from:
 - https://www.commondreams.org/news/2021/11/24/cubas-homegrown-covid-19-vaccines-poised-protect-millions-poor-nations.
- Stern, A., Cetron, M., and Markel, H. (2009). Closing the schools: Lessons from the 1918–19 U.S. influenza pandemic. Health Affairs, 28 (Supplement 1). Retrieved from: https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/hlthaff.28.6.w1066.
- Stewart, F. (2021). Some consequences of COVID-19 for educational inequalities. NORRAG Special Issue No. 6: 16-21. Retrieved from: file:///C:/Users/HP/Downloads/norrag-special-issue-06-english.pdf.
- Stromquist, N. (2020). Girls and women in the educational system: The curricular challenge. Prospects, 49: 47-50. Retrieved from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11125-020-09482-1.
- **Taylor**, A., and **Adler**, D. (**2020**). Internationalism in a pandemic. In R. Ávila and S. Horvat (eds.), Everything must change! The world after COVID-19 (pp. 147-159). New York: OR Books.
- **Tricontinental**: Institute for Social Research (2020a). CoronaShock and patriarchy. CoronaShock No. 4. Beijing: Tricontinental: Institute for Social Research.
- Tricontinental: Institute for Social Research (2020b). CoronaShock and socialism. CoronaShock No. 3. Beijing: Tricontinental: Institute for Social Research.
- UNESCO (2022a, January 24). Faced with the Omicron wave, countries succeed in keeping schools open. Retrieved from: https://en.unesco.org/news/faced-omicron-wave-countries-succeedkeeping-schools-open?mc_cid=41c08db9a6&mc_eid=d73b5c0063.
- UNESCO (2022b). Evidence on the gendered impacts of extended school closures: A systematic review. Paris: UNESCO. Retrieved from: https://unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000380935.
- UNESCO Institute for Statistics, ACER, GPE, and CONFEMEN (2022). COVID-19 in Sub-Saharan Africa: Monitoring impacts on learning outcomes: Main report. Montréal: UNESCO Institute for Statistics. Retrieved from: https://milo.uis.unesco.org/wp-content/uploads/sites/17/2022/01/MILO-Summary-Full-Report.pdf.

- UNESCO, UNICEF, and World Bank (2020). What have we learnt? Overview of findings from a survey of ministries of education on national responses to COVID-19. Paris: UNESCO. Retrieved from: https://data.unicef.org/resources/national-education-responses-to-covid19/.
- United Nations (2022a, July 23). Monkeypox declared a global health emergency by the World Health Organization. UN News: Global Perspective Human Stories. Retrieved from: https://news.un.org/en/story/2022/07/1123152.
- United Nations (2022b, July 25). Monkeypox is not a new disease. UN News: Global Perspective Human Stories. Retrieved from: https://news.un.org/en/story/2022/07/1123212.
- Urra, D. (2020, September). Cuba's COVID protocols: Saving lives. Cuba Business Report. Retrieved from: https://www.cubabusiness report.com/cubas-covid-protocols-saving-lives/.
- Velikova, L. (2020, March 26). Mind-blowing pandemic statistics and facts for 2020. Health Careers. Retrieved from: https://healthcareers.co/pandemic-statistics/.
- Vidal, J. (2020 March 18). Destroyed habitat creates the perfect conditions for Coronavirus to emerge: COVID-19 may be just the neginning of mass pandemics. Scientific American. Retrieved from: https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/destroyed-habitat-createsthe-perfect-conditions-for-coronavirus-to-emerge/].
- Waitzkin, H. (2021, September). COVID-19 in the two Koreas. Monthly Review, 73 (4): 31-48.
- Wallace, R. (2020). Dead epidemiologists: On the origins of COVID-19. New York: Month Review Press.
- Wang, M. (2021, 6 March). K-12 teachers' experience during the COVID-19 pandemic: Powerpoint Presentation. Washington, DC University Consortium Student Research [Virtual] Conference.
- Wijaya, T., Tanu, Y., Zhou, X., and Sua, L. (2020). Gender and self-regulated learning during COVID-19 pandemic in Indonesia. Jurnal Basicedu: Research & Learning in Elementary Education, 4 (3): 725-732. Retrieved from: https://jbasic.org/index.php/basicedu/index.
- Wooliscroft, B. (2008). Book review of The Great Influenza: The Story of the Deadliest Pandemic in History by John M. Barry. Journal of Public Affairs, 8: 217–218. Retrieved from: https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/pa.295.
- World Bank (2020a). The COVID-19 pandemic: Shocks to education and policy responses. Washington, DC: World Bank. Retrieved from: https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/bitstream/handle/10986/33696/148198.pdf?sequence=4&isAllowed=y.
- World Bank (2020b). The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on education Financing: Brief. Washington, DC: World Bank. Retrieved from:
 - https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/bitstream/handle/10986/33739/ The-Impact-of-the-COVID-19-Pandemic-on-Education-
 - Financing.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y.
- World Bank (2020c, June 18). Simulating the potential impacts of the COVID-19 school closures on schooling and learning outcomes: A set of global estimates. Washington, DC: World Bank. Retrieved from:
 - HTTPS://WWW.WORLDBANK.ORG/EN/TOPIC/EDUCATION/PUBLI CATION/SIMULATING-POTENTIAL-IMPACTS-OF-COVID-19-SCHOOL-CLOSURES-LEARNING-OUTCOMES-A-SET-OF-GLOBAL-ESTIMATES.
- World Bank (2021a). Assessing country readiness for COVID-19 vaccines: First insights from the assessment rollout. Washington, DC: World Bank. Retrieved from: http://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/467291615997445437/pdf/Assessing-Country-Readiness-for-COVID-19-Vaccines-First-Insights-from-the-Assessment-Rollout.pdf.
- World Bank Group, UNESCO Global Education Monitoring Report, and UNESCO Institute for Statistics (2022, July 1). Education finance watch 2022. Retrieved from: https://thedocs.worldbank.org/en/doc/e52f55322528903b27f1b7e612 38e416-0200022022/related/EFW-2022-Jul1.pdf.

- World Health Organization (**WHO**) (**2011**). The classical definition of a pandemic is not elusive. Bulletin of the World Health Organization, 89 (7): 540-541. Retrieved from: https://www.who.int/bulletin/volumes/89/7/11-088815/en/?mod=article_inline.
- World Health Organization (WHO) (2022, 2 August). WHO Coronavirus (COVID-19) dashboard. Retrieved from: https://covid19.who.int/.
- World Politics Review (2022, July 13). The COVID-19 pandemic puts the spotlight on global health governance. World Politics Review Insight. Retrieved from: https://mailchi.mp/worldpoliticsreview/wprinsights-global-health-071322-nonsubs?e=fcf76dee04.
- Worobey, M., Levy, J., Malpica Serrano, L., Crits-Christoph, A., Pekar, J. E., Goldstein, S., Rasmussen, A., Kraemer, M., Newman, C., and Andersen, K. (2022, 26 July). The Huanan Seafood Wholesale Market in Wuhan was the early epicenter of the COVID-19 pandemic. Science, 377(6609): 951-959. Retrieved from: https://www-science-org.proxy-um.researchport.umd.edu/doi/10.1126/science.abp8715.
- Yeyati, E., and Filipppini, F. (2021, June). Social and economic impact of COVID-19. Brooking Global Working Paper #15. Retrieved from: https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/Social-and-economic-impact-COVID.pdf.
- Zahir, L. (2022). Project-based learning as an innovative COVID-19 response (Field Note). Journal of Education in Emergencies, 8 (3): 245-258. Retrieved from: https://inee.org/resources/project-based-learning-innovative-covid-19-response.
- Zhao, Y. (2020). COVID-19 as a catalyst for educational change. Prospects, 49: 29-33. Retrieved from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11125-020-09477-v.
- Zililo Phiri, M. (2021, October). The South African pandemic of racial capitalism. Monthly Review, 73 (5): 36-51. Retrieved from: https://monthlyreview.org/2021/10/01/the-south-african-pandemic-ofracial-capitalism/.
- Žižek, S. (2020). Pandemic! 2: Chronicle of a time lost. New York: Polity Press.
- Zuboff, S. and Ávila, R. (2020). COVID-1984 and surveillance capitalism. In R. Ávila and S. Horvat (eds.), Everything must change! The world after COVID-19 (pp. 231-243). New York: OR Books.

Citation: Ginsburg, M. (2023). Comparison of health, economy, and educational consequences of covid-19 across and within countries. Net Journal of Social Sciences, 11(1): 1-15.